HAMILTON PLANNING BOARD

MINUTES OF MEETING

June 26, 2018
Members Present:  
Richard Boroff, Ed Howard, Rick Mitchell, and Brian Stein (Chair).
Associate Members:
Chris Shepherd
Planning Director:
Patrick Reffett
Other Board Business/Discussion 

Varsity Wireless vs. Town of Hamilton – filing for Agreement for Judgement.

Selectman Chairman Shawn Farrell updated the Board as to the court case and a recent Agreement For Judgement request which had been filed. The Selectmen chose an option that addressed the public safety and cost issues. According to Mr. Farrell, the cost of a lawsuit would be between $200,000 and $500,000.  The applicant and Selectmen agreed to special conditions of the original Special Permit as presented within the Planning Special Permit decision text and a contribution by Varsity to provide $15,000 for landscaping to help soften the tower on site and around Town Hall or other places to beautify the site and quell site lines.  The conditions were put in the Agreement for Judgement. Rick Mitchell noted the agreement would not address the concerns of the three opposing Planning Board members.    

Approval Not Required.  Hamilton Farm LLC.  For 43 acres including, 159 Asbury St., Off Maple St, Cunningham Drive, 77 Woodland Mead, and 85 Woodland Mead.  Reconfigure five lots into five new building parcels and one non-buildable parcel.  

Bob Griffin (Griffin Engineering) and Mike McNiff (Hamilton Farm LLC) were present.  Mr. Griffin presented the plan of the readjustment of lot lines.  Parcel A was non buildable with an easement upon it.  One R1a lot was being proposed with all other lots being within the R1b district.  All lots had adequate frontage and lot sizes.  Patrick Reffett read from the ANR Handbook, which indicated the provisions for an ANR lot.  Mr. Reffett explained that the Board should make their decision based on access.  Mr. Griffin explained that the existing ways were used by other residents in the area.  Two lots would be accessed from Porter Lane, two from Cunningham Drive, and one from Woodland Mead.
Rick Mitchell made motion to approve the ANR application for multiple parcels at 159 Asbury St., off of Maple St., off Cunningham Drive, and from Woodland Mead.

Richard Boroff seconded.

Vote:  Unanimous in favor.

Special Permit Discussion 227 Willow St.  

Patrick Reffett reviewed the differences in opinion regarding the Zoning By-law and State law regarding inhabited structures.  The property owner provided for full access to the floors of the building. The Town objected with two requests for Cease and Desist Orders with the Building Inspector allowing the project to take place.  The project was constructed with a temporary occupancy permit.  The property had been reviewed via an as-built.  Donna Brewer and Mike Pallazola were present.  The judge recommended resolutions between the developer and Town take place.  The judge would likely not seek removal of the structure.  Mr. Reffett suggested finding an amicable solution by amending the Special Permit.  
Rick Mitchell said the ZBA found the applicant was in violation of the Zoning By-law and asked why the applicant was given a temporary occupancy permit.  Patrick Reffett responded that he was given a temporary permit because the Building Inspector felt the developer was working amicably with the Town via landscape improvements that were installed and there wasn’t anything to hold it up.  Mr. Mitchell asked if the Building Inspector had consulted with Mr. Reffett. The Building Inspector had advised Mr. Reffett that there was no reason to hold up the temporary occupancy permit.  Mr. Mitchell said he thought there was a disconnection between the Planning Board, ZBA, and the Building Inspector.  
Donna Brewer recalled that the Building Inspector had never issued a Cease and Desist Order but that it was only the ZBA’s decision because the Planning Board appealed the Building Inspector’s decision to refuse to issue one.  Ms. Brewer added that the Court said regardless of whether the Cease and Desist Order was there, it was moot because the structure was already done.  The court went out of its way to say they would not make a judgement as to whether there was a Zoning violation in the first place but recognized that the Town believed there was a Zoning violation because the approved plans did not match the Special Permit.  The Court disfavored ordering the removal of a structure that was complete even if there were an egregious Zoning violation. The Court was looking for an agreement between the Town and developer to incorporate into the Special Permit and mitigations the Board would find appropriate.  The Building Inspector could continue to deny a permanent Certificate of Occupancy in which there would be a lawsuit from CAM Holdings or he could grant the permanent Certificate of Occupancy as he disagreed that there was a Zoning violation, in which case the ZBA would need to file suit to block the issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy.

Brian Stein said he had spoken with the developer and neighbors a few weeks prior regarding potential mitigations.  Neighborhood comments included the need for more trees as they were not planted as shown in the application.  Four more trees were planted at the Gourdeau property and one more on the planting strip to bring the scale down and block views.    

Rick Mitchell questioned the orientation of the parking.  Discussion ensued regarding the planting of trees in various locations. Patrick Reffett noted that in the Special Conditions of 2013, parking spaces had been reduced from Zoning By-law requirements.  Mr. Mitchell wanted to have more than just the existing birch tree and suggested adding other trees with a caliper range of 3” or more.  While it was suggested to remove parking spaces 5 and 6 to make the planting island larger, Michael Pallazola recalled that the leaching field was under the location, which would make planting tree prohibitive.  Mr. Pallazola recalled that the original plan called for over 100 shrubs, trees, and plants and the developer planted 505 in total.  
Lighting was discussed.  Michael Pallazola said that after he was aware of the issue, he set the lights to be turned off at 8:00 pm.  Ed Howard noted that future tenants might need lighting into the evening and nighttime hours.  Discussion ensued regarding the terminology of 9:00 pm or the closing of the last business.  Rick Mitchell suggested that Michael Pallazola return to the Board with specific phrasing regarding lighting for an agreement.  Mr. Pallazola noted that commercial properties needed to have each entryway lit and that he was not being held to the same standards as the neighboring properties.  Brian Stein noted the accent lighting and the upper soffit lighting in the overhangs.  Mr. Pallazola responded that the lighting needed to stay on and that they were dark sky compliant.  Mr. Stein responded that the standards were different due to the Special Permit granted and requested that the accent lighting be toned down.    
Shawn Farrell suggested motion sensor lighting for the lower soffits.  While Brian Stein indicated that the property generated a lot of light, Michael Pallazola argued that it was a question of personal versus professional opinion.  Mr. Pallazola had designed the lighting to make the building and landscaping beautiful.  Mr. Stein recalled that neighbors had complained but Mr. Pallazola said the lights were off by 8:00 pm.  Mr. Stein suggested that Mr. Pallazola take a photo of the lights and show how they could be turned down.  Mr. Pallazola would also check on the location of the leaching field.    Ed Howard noted noise pollution and referred to an issue in Essex.    

Donna Brewer explained the options to the Planning Board, including the option to have Mr. Pallazola file an application to amend the Special Permit or the option to have the Planning Board make motion to amend the Special Permit.  The Board could also do nothing and determine if the Building Inspector could issue a Certificate of Occupancy.    

Richard Boroff moved that the Hamilton Planning Board consider amending the Special Permit for 227 Willow St., under the Willow St. Overlay District Special Permit Decision 2013-1 for CAM Holdings.  
Rick Mitchell seconded.
Vote:  Unanimous in favor. 

Board Discussion – Accessory Housing.

Patrick Reffett said edits had been integrated into the text being discussed.  Richard Boroff questioned the limit of one bedroom and suggested having two bedrooms as part of the proposal.  Patrick Reffett thought the Town should have a By-law specific to the management of short term rentals (like Air BnB) rather than integrate the provision into accessory apartments which he considered a less than perfect fit. 
Rick Mitchell made motion to adopt the draft Accessory Apartment By-law language to include two bedrooms and move forward with the public hearing.

Ed Howard seconded.
Vote: Unanimous in favor.

The public hearing would be set for July 24, 2018 for the Special Town Meeting date of October 13, 2018.  
Board Discussion – Master Plan solicitation for Scope of Services for consultant engagement.  

Motion made by Rick Mitchell to approve the Request for Qualifications for Scope of Services to update the Town’s Master Plan. 
Richard Boroff seconded.

Vote: Unanimous in favor.

The document would be sent to Donna Brewer for legal review then sent to the central register and planning firms.  Applicants would have 30 days to respond with a response date of mid-August projected.    

Board Discussion – Dark Sky By-law.

Patrick Reffett explained the goal of the proposed text as prepared by the Open Space Committee was to focus on managing up-lighting pollution and off-site trespass light pollution.  All lights would be shielded and individual property owners including all residences would not be exempt from the proposed By-law.  According to Mr. Reffett, most communities were pursuing light permitting requirements and some required a lighting plan be reviewed by local Planning Boards.  Mr. Reffett noted that there needed to be some public process as the By-law had not been discussed publicly to date.  The Chief of Police needed to comment on the public safety implications of the proposed bylaw. Mr. Reffett thought that rural properties depended on lighting for agricultural operations, which were different from residential lighting needs.  Banks and other high security dependent uses required lighting for safety purposes. Lighting was important for heavy traffic situations and locations.  Mr. Reffett also questioned the enforcement of the By-law which solely depended on the part-time Building Inspector as written. He also mentioned that there were no penalty provisions in the bylaw. Existing lighting was not addressed by the bylaw text and needed to be.   

Chris Shepherd wondered how much time would be needed to comply.  Richard Boroff said no input had been considered outside of that of the Open Space Committee members.  Light trespass needed to be defined.  Mr. Boroff said the Open Space Committee was resistant to any changes.  Brian Stein said he didn’t want the Planning Board to be responsible for quantifying numbers or percentages, but thought the document was a good start as it was fairly simple leaving a few things to be addressed.  Enforcement would be complaint driven but no consequences were defined even if the part-time Building Inspector received a complaint. 

Rick Mitchell suggested creating a list of things needed to be incorporated in the draft and give the document back to the Open Space Committee.  Richard Boroff noted that the Conservation Commission didn’t care about the By-law as it was outside their purview.  Mr. Mitchell suggested exempting residential lighting as it would be difficult, subjective, and nearly impossible to enforce.  Mr. Mitchell thought the By-law would cause consternation, confusion, and unnecessary complaining.  Chris Shepherd noted that his own lights would be in violation.  
Mr. Reffett thought the Planning Board was doing a good job where it had purview on projects.  He said the Patton Homestead, Pingree School, and Canterbrook projects were examples where the Board had done a good job of regulating lighting as they were directed onto the property, downward or were in low scale bollards.  Rick Mitchell reiterated that residential use should be grandfathered and that only commercial, municipal, and agricultural uses be included.  Mr. Mitchell was concerned about Cumberland Farms, or new schools.  The By-law would include commercial or residential uses allowed under a Special Permit.  Large subdivisions would be included as well.    
Other Board Business/Discussion 
Discuss/Vote for Associate Member Candidates.

The Board decided to wait until the following meeting to vote for the Associate Member as more members would be present.  Brian Stein thought Dan Hamm was a clear choice due to his professional expertise.  Mr. Hamm was a civil engineer who, according to Mr. Stein, would be a great asset even though he was new to the community.  Mr. Hamm had served on the Beverly Planning Board.  Mr. Stein noted that Barbie DeJaeger had been in town her whole life but expertise out-weighed living in town for a long duration.  Rick Mitchell preferred Mr. Hamm and then Laura Walsh due to her commercial real estate experience.  Mr. Mitchell stated that having women on the Board had a calming effect.  Richard Boroff said he would vote for Mr. Hamm for his knowledge and expertise.  Mr. Boroff said Ms. Walsh was good but thought Mr. Hamm would be better.  Ed Howard had no comment.  

Minutes June 5, 2018. 
Brian Stein moved to adopt the minutes as amended.
Richard Boroff seconded.

Vote:  Unanimous in favor. 

Updates from Members
Ed Howard updated the Board regarding the CPC and Selectmen joint meeting.  Jay Butler reportedly had met with the FinCom to determine that they would not be able to do multiple funding projects in the $2M range.  Mr. Howard had been elected as the Chairman of both the Historic District Commission and the Historical Commission.  The Planning Board would need a new liaison to the CPC, which would be decided at a later date.  There were three vacancies on the Historic District Commission with four candidates.  The Demolition Delay By-law and Abandoned Building By-law were awaiting Attorney General approval.  Three abandoned houses on Cutler Road and the half constructed home at 86 Meyer Road would be considered once the approval was complete.  

Adjournment
Rick Mitchell made motion to adjourn.
Seconded by Richard Boroff.
Vote:  Unanimous to adjourn at 8:58 pm.
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